Australian Braille Authority

2004 Annual General Meeting Minutes

Saturday 15th May, Commencing 10:30 am 
Round Table Conference

Carlton Crest Hotel, Sydney

1. Welcome

Bruce Maguire welcomed us to the meeting on behalf of the organising committee.

Bill Jolley as Chairman of the ABA opened the meeting

2. Roll Call

Bill Jolley, Chairman, Jolley William and Associates (Delegate)

Josie Howse, Immediate Past Chair, NSW Department of Education and Training (Delegate)

Frances Gentle, Vice Chair, St. Edmund's School (Delegate)

Kathy Riessen, Secretary, Townsend School, ABA SA (Delegate)

Bruce Maguire, International Representative, Brailleways (Delegate)

Ramona Mandy, ABA Victoria (Delegate)

Christine Dinning, Northern Territory  Educational Resource Centre for the Vision Impaired (Delegate)

Mike Steer, Royal Institute for Deaf and Blind Children (Delegate)

Leona Holloway, National Information & Library Service (Delegate)

Nancy Richardson, Queensland Braille Writing Associate (Delegate)

Diane Schwartzkoff, ACT Department of Education, Youth and Family Service (Delegate)

Marie Shang, Association of Blind Citizens NSW (Delegate)

Leanne Smith, ABA Queensland (Delegate)

Nicola Stowe, ABA NSW (Delegate)

Nicole Troubout, ABA WA (Delegate)

Faye Rowbottam, Vision Impairment Service, WA (Delegate)

Sue Thompson, Blind Citizens Australia (Delegate)

Maureen Ward, Education Queensland (Delegate)

Greg Morgan, Royal New Zealand Foundation of the Blind (Observer)

Kate Stephens, Consumer (Observer)

Brian Conway, Royal Institute for Deaf and Blind Children (Observer)

Gillian Gale, Royal Victorian Institute for the Blind, Renwick College (Observer)

Peter Le, National Information & Library Service (Observer)

Debra Murphy, National Information & Library Service (Observer),

Tim Evans, National Information & Library Service (Observer)

Maria Wyllie, Queensland Braille Writing Association (Observer)

Ruth Silverton, NSW Dept Education & Training (Observer)

Tom Macmahon, Education Queensland (Observer)

Chris Stephen, Point Break Press (Observer)

3. Apologies

Christine Simpson, ABA Liaison Officer, Information Alternatives

4. In Memoria 

A time of silent respect was held for the following people who have made an outstanding contribution to Braille in Australia, and who passed away in the past 12 months: Mercy Dickinson, Dulcie Magnus, Jeremy Miller

5. Adoption of Minutes of Previous Annual Meeting, April 26th 2003

Bill Jolley moved that the minutes of the previous Annual meeting as distributed, be accepted.

Seconded Josie Howse.

The minutes were adopted.

6. Business Arising from Minutes not covered elsewhere.

There was no business arising from the minutes.

7. Report from ABA Chair - Bill Jolley

The Chairman’s report was distributed with the meeting agenda.

Bill Jolley read the report in full to the meeting.

Bill Jolley moved that the report be received.

Seconded Bruce Maguire.

Carried.

8. Reports from State and Territory Subcommittees

The following reports were distributed with the meeting agenda and each subcommittee was given an opportunity to speak to the report if so desired.

· Victorian subcommittee

· Northern Territory subcommittee

· Queensland subcommittee

· New South Wales subcommittee

· South Australian subcommittee

No reports were received from ACT, Tasmania and Western Australia.

Bill Jolley moved that the reports be received.

Seconded Frances Gentle.

Carried.

9. Report: ABA Newsletter

A written report from Christine Simpson was tabled at the meeting.

A vote of thanks was expressed to Christine for the great job she has done in the publication and distribution of the newsletter.

10. Report: Music Working Group

No formal report was received for the Music Working Group.

However, Bruce Maguire reported on the formation of a Music Working Group under the leadership of Cath Dinnie.

The Music Working Group are currently looking at:

· A register of agencies and transcribers who are brailling music

· What catalogues are available of Braille music in Australia

· The standardisation of formatting and rules of Braille music in Australia, with reference to the International Braille Music Code.

To assist in the standardisation process, a questionnaire has been distributed to determine the standards which transcribers are currently using with Braille music in Australia.

11. Report: Braille Proficiency Certificate

Nine candidates sat for the Braille Proficiency Certificate in November 2003. Five of these candidates were successful and congratulations were expressed to those candidates.

Frances Gentle presented a statistical analysis on the errors made in both the 2002 and 2003 proficiency tests – for both touch readers and sighted transcribers.

12. ABA website 

The ABA now has a website which can be directly accessed at the address www.e-bility.com/roundtable/aba.php  or as a link from the Roundtable website www.e-bility.com/roundtable 

The website has:

· General information about the ABA

· Contact information for the ABA Executive 

· Information about State Subcommittees

· Where to obtain code documents

· Information about the Braille Proficiency test and downloadable files for the trial test

· Links for information on Unified English Braille Code

· Links to Braille Authorities in other countries

13. Election of National Executive: Chair, Vice-Chair, Secretary, International Representative, Liaison Officer

All elected position were declared vacant.

Josie Howse nominated Bill Jolley for the position of Chairperson of the ABA for a 2 year term. Seconded Frances Gentle. Carried.

Bill being re-elected as Chairperson means that Josie Howse continues in the position of Immediate Past Chair.

Bill Jolley nominated the following people to the other vacant positions for a 2 year term

Ramona Mandy: Vice Chairperson

Leona Holloway: Secretary

Bruce Maguire: International Representative

Christine Simpson: Liaison Officer

The nominees indicated their acceptance of the nominations. Christine Simpson had previously indicated her willingness to stand.

Other nominations were called for and as no others were received the above nominees were congratulated on their new positions.

An expression of thanks was given to the two outgoing executive members, Frances Gentle and Kathy Riessen, on their contributions to the Executive.

14. Report: ICEB General Assembly, March 2004

Bill Jolley gave a report on the International Council on English Braille (ICEB) General Assembly held in Toronto in March 2004.

Australian attendees were Bill Jolley and Josie Howse as Delegates, Leona Holloway as an observer and Carmel Jolley as guide. Bruce Maguire, our International Representative, was unable to attend due to prior commitments.

The following resolution was passed with a vote of 6-0 with UK abstaining: 

Whereas the Project Committee was charged with the creation of one Braille code for English which would expand the literary code in order to embed in it symbols for all technical materials (with the exception of music) this General Assembly resolves that:

1.1 
The International Council on English Braille acknowledges the Unified English Braille as sufficiently complete;

1.2 
Unified English Braille be recognized as an international standard for English-language Braille and 

1.3
Respecting the autonomy of ICEB members acting at the national level, this General Assembly refers the Unified English Braille Code to ICEB members for consideration and possible adoption by their national Braille authorities after due consultation with their Braille users and other stakeholders.

This clears the way for the ABA to consider whether or not Australia will adopt the UEBC as its Braille Code.

Further resolutions related to UEBC were passed unanimously. These enable work to continue to finalise the UEBC and develop UEBC-related training and reference materials. 

Other resolutions included: encouragement of developing countries to have involvement with ICEB; and enabling access by non-US citizens to Braille produced under the US copyright exemption.

The newly elected ICEB Executive are:

· President: Fred Schroeder (USA)

· Secretary: Jean Obi (Nigeria)

· Treasurer: Eileen Curran (USA)

· Past President: Darlene Bogart (Canada)

· Vice-President: Mary Schnackenberg (NZ)

· Public Relations Officer: Bill Jolley (Australia)

· Members at large: Bill Poole (UK), Reinette Popplestone (South Africa), Antonnette Botha (South Africa)

15. UEBC in other countries

At this point in the meeting it was hoped that Mary Schnackenberg from New Zealand would join us via a telephone link. Unfortunately this did not occur at this meeting due to technical difficulties. 

Note: Mary was successful in achieving a telephone connection during the Monday workshop on UEBC. A separate note on this follows these minutes.

Bill Jolley reported that Canada had already given a positive response to the possible adoption of UEBC.  New Zealand are also in a position where UEBC is seen as a viable code. USA appears divided in its opinion and UK does not appear ready to make such a major change. It was noted, however, that some of the changes which have been suggested for the new British Braille actually incorporate rules and symbols from the UEBC.

16. Future Braille Codes in Australia

Given that the ICEB General Assembly has given the green light to the UEBC being an official code, Bill Jolley moved and Josie Howse seconded the following motion:

Whereas Australia uses a hybrid system of Braille codes; and

Whereas the Australian Braille Authority, since the publication in 1999 of Braille 2000: Meeting the Challenges of a New Millennium, has recognised that the hybrid system of Braille codes is not sustainable as best practice in meeting the needs of Braille readers; and
Whereas there have been five options canvassed for future Braille codes in Australia; and

Whereas the International Council on English Braille has confirmed that Unified English Braille is sufficiently complete for recognition as an international standard for English Braille that may be considered by Braille authorities for possible adoption as their national Braille code after consultation with Braille readers and other stakeholders; and

Whereas the Braille authorities of Canada and New Zealand have signalled their desire to adopt Unified English Braille as their national Braille code following consultation and the development of implementation strategies,

This general meeting of the Australian Braille Authority, 15 May 2004 in Sydney, resolves:

(a)
That the ABA general meeting in 2005 shall consider Unified English Braille for adoption as the national Braille code for use throughout Australia; and

(b)
That the set of Braille codes approved by the Braille Authority of the United Kingdom shall henceforth be regarded as the only viable alternative to Unified English Braille as the authorised Braille code set for use throughout Australia; and

(c)
That member organisations of the Australian Braille Authority are encouraged to familiarise their transcribers, proofreaders, teachers and readers of Braille with Unified English Braille by grasping opportunities to produce and distribute documents in the new code such as magazines, articles, notices and other ephemeral material; and

(d)
That the Australian Braille Authority Executive Committee shall consult with Braille readers and other stakeholders, as a minimum by distributing information about Unified English Braille and receiving feedback; and

(e)
That the Australian Braille Authority Executive Committee shall develop a plan for the introduction of Unified English Braille in Australia, taking into account the needs of various stakeholders - especially senior secondary and tertiary students.

Discussion followed:

Kathy Riessen stated that part (b) of the motion locks us into a decision about which code we will adopt if UEBC is not adopted and she didn’t feel that this was necessary at this stage as things may change in 12 months.

Bill Jolley stated that he did not see a problem with this and he is quite comfortable with following United Kingdom’s codes if UEB is not adopted given that this is our traditional base. He also stated that our initial moving away from the British codes was our introduction of capitals and the need for a more extensive Maths Code. Both of these areas have now been rectified in the British Braille Codes.

Kathy moved an amendment to the Motion as presented by Bill that the motion stand as is with the omission of paragraph (b) to allow us time to make a decision as to which code we will follow if Australia does not choose to adopt UEBC.

Seconded Maureen Ward

A vote was taken whether or not to accept the amendment.

This was defeated.

A vote was then taken on the original motion as stated above.

Carried.

17. Maps from Princeton Braillists
The meeting was informed that a series of tactile atlases has been produced by Princeton Braillists. A sample was available for inspection by contacting Ramona Mandy. 

18.  Next Annual Meeting

The next AGM will be during the Roundtable Conference 2005: date and place to be decided.

